CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 15 JUNE 2006 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:

Councillor Stevenson (Chairman), Councillors Allison, Mrs Bradley, Mrs Fisher, Lishman, Stockdale (as substitute for Councillor Ms Quilter), Mrs Styth and Warwick

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Geddes - Portfolio Holder for Learning and Development   


Richard Moffat – student on work experience with the Council

CROS.47/06
WELCOME

The Chairman welcomed Members to what was the first meeting of the Committee in the new Municipal Year.

CROS.48/06
APPOINTMENT OF VICE-CHAIRMAN

The Chairman sought nominations with regard to the appointment of a Vice‑Chairman for the Committee.

It was moved, seconded and agreed that Councillor Mrs Fisher be appointed Vice‑Chairman of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee for the 2006/07 Municipal Year.


CROS.49/06
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillor Ms Quilter and the Deputy Chief Executive.

CROS.50/06
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Councillor Stockdale declared a personal interest in respect of Agenda item A.5 – Best Value Performance Plan 2006-07, in particular reference to home working, because his daughter worked from home.

CROS.51/06
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

The Minutes of the meetings held on 23 February and 6 April 2006 were agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

The Minutes of the meeting held on 22 May 2006 were submitted for information.

RESOLVED – That such Minutes be noted.

CROS.52/06
CALL IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been the subject of call-in for consideration at this meeting.

CROS.53/06
WORK PROGRAMME

The Head of Scrutiny and Emergency Planning Services presented the Work Programme for 2006/07 and provided an update on the following matters –

(a) Apologies that the portfolio holder areas contained within the work programme did not reflect those detailed within the Leader’s Scheme of Delegation, the reason being that the new portfolio structure had not been available at the time of preparation of the work programme.  That issue would now be corrected.

(b) The work programme included dates throughout the year in respect of the Committee’s monitoring activities.  The scheduling of the Corporate Risk Register and Sickness Absence reporting were particularly highlighted.

(c) Raffles Vision fell within the remit of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee and not this Committee.

(d) Subject Reviews for 2006/07 – work on the Asset Review had commenced, but had not progressed due to Officer workload issues and the Willowholme Task and Finish Group was ongoing.

Mr Mallinson asked the Committee to give consideration to the work it wished to undertake in that area during the year.  Subject Reviews were undertaken in Select Committee style and it was perhaps more difficult for the Committee to identify suitable topics since its work had a more inward focus than that of the other Overview and Scrutiny Committees.  Members had in the past found Subject Reviews to be a rewarding area of their work and he commended it to the Committee.

Whilst the areas to be identified were clearly a matter for Members, Mr Mallinson cautioned against pursuing too large a number of Subject Reviews during the year which would impact upon the Committee’s ability to undertake its monitoring and substantial budget scrutiny roles later in the year.

The Chairman suggested that the Committee may wish to restrict itself to in depth scrutiny of one of the issues of the LSP, Property or Shared Services.

In considering the matter, Members believed that there were a number of areas which required in depth scrutiny, including Sickness Absence and Home Working, the Asset Review, Willowholme, the new Customer Contact Centre, the Council’s Procurement Policy and the transfer of land from the Northern Development Route.   The focus should, however, be on the Asset Review and Willowholme Task and Finish Group.

A Member indicated her agreement as regards the Asset Review and Willowholme.   However, the LSP was not yet fully established and therefore it was not the time to be looking at it and she was unsure as to whether scrutiny of shared services should be undertaken now.  A Member also asked why the transfer of land for the Northern Development Route was scheduled to come to the Committee.

In response, Mr Mallinson advised that – 

· Sickness Absence fell within the monitoring work of the Committee, Officers were aware and reports would be forthcoming.   

· The Committee would continue to receive reports on the Procurement Policy.   

· It was very important that Members remained engaged in the Customer Contact Centre and it would be reported to them at least once per year.

· Referring to the Asset Review, he was concerned that if Officers were unable to support the Committee in its role, then progress would be unable to be made.  Unless the review could be properly resourced over a suitable timescale then it may be best to raise it at such a time when necessary resources could be forthcoming.

· The transfer of land for the Northern Development Route was a key decision included within the Forward Plan and the Officer concerned considered that Overview and Scrutiny should see it.  The Director of Legal and Democratic Services added that a report would be submitted to the next meeting of the Executive concerning the potential disposal of the land at less than the market value which, on the face of it, was a departure from Council policy and it was envisaged that the matter would also be reported to this Committee prior to it being finally considered by Council.


A Member stated that, as she understood it, the Committee had been asked by the Executive/Council to oversee the Asset Review.  If it was a priority for the Council and there was a lack of resources (officer support) surely that should be looked into.  She was concerned since it formed the whole financial base of the Council and was integral to its financial health.  Another Member added that the matter was particularly important since it linked into other Council policies e.g. Carlisle Renaissance.  The comments expressed were also relevant to Willowholme.


Mr Mallinson  undertook to pursue the matter with Officers and report back to the next meeting of the Committee.

(e) A Member expressed disappointment that the financial reports were no longer being considered at the meeting and had been rescheduled to a special meeting of the Committee on 29 June 2006.  The Member was unable to attend that meeting and the Committee’s concerns at the deferral of such reports had been raised in the past and were well documented.  She suggested that the Committee should ask why it had happened.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Work Programme be noted.

(2) That the Director of Corporate Services be requested to advise Members of the reason for the delay in reporting of the financial reports to the Committee.

(3) That the Head of Scrutiny and Emergency Planning Services be requested to pursue the issue of Officer support for the Asset Review and report to the special meeting of the Committee on 29 June 2006 with relevant Officers attending if possible.  That Members’ comments as regards potential Subject Reviews be recorded and revisited at that time.

CROS.54/06
MONITORING OF FORWARD PLAN ITEMS RELEVANT TO THIS COMMITTEE

The Head of Scrutiny and Emergency Planning Services presented Report LDS.36/06 and outlined the current status for the various issues within the ambit of this Committee included within the Forward Plan of Executive Decisions for the period 1 June to 30 September 2006.

A Member commented upon the lack of Officer attendance at the Committee.  The Chairman did not believe that there was any reluctance on the part of Officers to support the Committee, but that concern could be looked at.

RESOLVED – That the Report be received.

CROS.55/06
REFERENCE FROM THE EXECUTIVE – CIVIC CENTRE ACCOMMODATION OPTIONS
There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.095/06 of the Executive on 24 April 2006 in response to suggestions which this Committee had made concerning options for the future use of the vacant Octagon on the ground floor of the Civic Centre.

The decision of the Executive was that those suggestions be referred to the Director of Development Services for consideration as part of the ongoing review of accommodation in the Civic Centre.

In response to questions, the Portfolio Holder for Learning and Development reported that matters had moved on and there was now a staff room on the ground floor which was very well used.

A Member further commented that the provision of a catering facility would prove extremely costly and questioned whether any provision had been made within the Budget.  The Portfolio Holder replied that the future use of the vacant Octagon on the ground floor of the Civic Centre had yet to be resolved.

RESOLVED – That the position be noted.

CROS.56/06
BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE PLAN 2006/07 – BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE INDICATIONS (BVPIS) OUTTURN
Councillor Stockdale, having declared a personal interest, remained within the meeting room, but took no part in discussion on the matter.

The Executive had on 25 May 2006 (EX.098/06) considered a report containing details of the Council’s performance against the Best Value Performance Indicators for 2005/06.  This information had been referred to the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for comment, with the outcome reported back to the Executive at a special meeting on 26 June 2006 and then  to a Special Council Meeting on 29 June 2006.

The Head of Policy and Performance presented report PPP.20/06 containing information on the Council’s performance for 2005/06 as measured by the Best Value and Local Performance Indicators for that year.  

Performance information included comparisons with the previous year (in response to comments previously made by the Committee) and trends, performance against targets, and targets for the next three years.  Target setting had been through a much more robust process this year.  In previous years, targets had sometimes been set lower than current performance.  

Ms Curr asked Members to disregard the statement at section 2.3 (the final sentence) since the appropriate information had been included within the report.    Also, at BV86 – cost of waste collection per household, the figure should have read £44.69 and that had now been corrected.

She further reported that the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee had highlighted instances where the trend was marked as “Deteriorating” even though targets had been hit (which they considered confusing) and the costs had gone up.  That point would be taken on board and she would include a note against the relative items by way of clarification and ease of understanding for members of the public.

Ms Curr drew attention to the improvement in performance in respect of  BV12 – days sick per member of staff.  

However, the target for 2006/07 was only ½ day improvement in sickness absence.

In conclusion, Ms Curr stated that it was up to everyone to use all of the information provided in order to drive up performance.

In considering the performance information provided, Members made the following comments and observations –

(a) In response to a question, Ms Curr confirmed that working from home and occupational health had been incorporated and were two areas which were very carefully managed and had had the greatest impact on sickness absence.

(b) BV 78b – average time (days) for processing changes in circumstances – Members recognised that although performance was deteriorating, the duty to provide proof of changes in circumstances was on the claimant and therefore it was difficult for staff to deal with it effectively.

Ms Curr advised that the Head of Revenues and Benefits proactively looked at examples of best practice elsewhere and the target had been met.  The Head of Scrutiny and Emergency Planning Services added that a Best Value Monitoring Report would be coming before the Committee during the course of the year, at which time Members could explore the issue further should they so wish.

(c) BV 180a ii – Fossil Fuel – in response to a question Ms Curr advised that the performance indicator had been removed a couple of years ago, but the Council had continued to measure it.  The indicator was complex and its use would be discontinued during the current year.   Less complex indicators were being set up as part of the audit of environmental performance. 

(d) BV 204 – The % of appeals allowed against the authority’s decision to refuse on planning applications – Ms Curr advised that there had been an improvement in the time taken to process certain categories of planning application.  Steps were ongoing to improve the service.

(e) BV 16a and BV17 a – staff with disabilities and staff from ethnic minorities – a member commented that where there were concerns the Committee had a responsibility to scrutinise issues.  She was unsure as regards the improvement achieved and work being done in those areas.

Mr Mallinson commented that it was the Committee’s role to drive up performance in areas where it was less good and it was entirely appropriate for the Committee to scrutinise those two issues should Members so wish.

The Member felt that it would be helpful to receive a report setting out the process and Ms Curr advised that could be done as part of the work on Equality and Diversity.

RESOLVED – (1) That the content of the report be endorsed, subject to the issues raised by Members as outlined above.  In particular, the Committee wished to challenge the improvement target of ½ a day as regards Sickness Absence.

(2) That the Head of Policy and Performance and/or the Head of Personnel and Development submit a report to a future meeting of the Committee in line with the Member’s request at (e) above.

CROS.57/06
CARLISLE LOCAL STRATEGIC PARTNERSHIP – CONSTITUTION

There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.081/06 of the Executive on 24 April 2006 confirming that the Constitution of the Carlisle Local Strategic Partnership (LSP) had been noted and approved so far as the Executive was concerned, and referred to this Committee for any observations.

The Director of Legal and Democratic Services’ presented report LDS.13/06 setting out a working draft of the Constitution for comment.

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following issues and observations –

(a) A Member considered that there would be staffing and cost implications for the authority emanating from attendance at meetings of the LSP, and Members could not therefore approve the report without knowledge of the extent of such costs.

In response, the Director confirmed that there would be some resource implications in terms of Member and Officer time input, and that the Treasurer was to be the Director of Corporate Services and secretarial support to the LSP would be provided by the Council.  An LSP Manager had also been appointed which clearly would have a direct cost to the Council.  Whilst that direct cost could be provided to Members, he was unsure as regards the exact cost of financial and secretarial support because the time input required was not certain at this stage.

The Head of Policy and Performance Services added that the LSP Manager had been appointed on a 3 year fixed term contract and was a replacement of a joint post with Eden.   Last year’s budget had not been used but was carried forward and therefore no additional budget bid was required at this stage.

(b) A Member felt that there was some disparity between the proposed LSP structure set out at Section 1.6 and the Constitution at Appendix 1 to the report.  He sought and received clarification of the position in that regard i.e. the City Council would nominate 3 Councillors (one from each Political Group), plus the Leader.

(c) A Member questioned whether any body had the power of veto.  In response, the Director explained the thinking behind section 1.8 – recognition of governance arrangements of individual members of the LSP.

(d) A Member commented upon the importance of raising the profile of the LSP.

RESOLVED – That Members’ comments, as detailed at (a) – (d) above, be forwarded to the Executive as this Committee’s observations on the Constitution of the Carlisle Local Strategic Partnership.

CROS.58/06
REPLACEMENT HR AND PAYROLL SYSTEM

The Project Manager presented report PPP.26/06 advising Members on progress achieved in procuring a replacement HR and Payroll System and on collaborative working which had taken place on the project between authorities.

The City Council had been driven to invest in a new HR and Payroll System by the withdrawal of payroll software support by the existing provider.  That had provided the opportunity to update and improve both the Council’s software and working practices.

The joint approach to procurement and potential collaborative working with Allerdale could generate additional cost savings and it was not envisaged that the cost of the system would exceed the previously approved capital budget nor current revenue costs.

Timescales for implementation were tight, but Officers envisaged being able to meet the requirement for a new, fully tested and operational payroll system being in place by 1 April 2007.  Additional benefits such as extending self-serve to staff may be phased in beyond that date.

Ms Mitchell further advised that Midlands had now been selected as the preferred supplier.

Members were requested to note the progress achieved and the collaborative working with other authorities on the project.

In considering the report Members raised the following concerns and observations –

(a) A Member made reference to the serious difficulties caused by the implementation of the new Ledger System and which had led to the Council being unable to provide evidence of robust bank reconciliations to the Auditors.  She was extremely concerned that the authority may be faced with similar problems and the potential effect that would have on staff bearing in mind that it was a payroll system.  She questioned whether the system had been adequately tried and tested.

Ms Mitchell replied that Midland was a well established provider and Officers had witnessed examples of the system operating at other local authorities.  A programme plan had been developed in order that a period of ‘parallel running’ could take place.  The suppliers did not envisage any problem in meeting the required timescales.

(b) A Member believed that the Committee may have a scrutiny role in ensuring that the system being procured was right for the Council.   She would be concerned if the Council was working with other authorities without first having established the system within the City Council.   

The Member asked whether the matter would be reported back to the Committee so that the Committee could decide if scrutiny was required.  She further believed that the scrutiny role required to be addressed across the authority.

In response, Ms Mitchell advised that the system was being procured using PRINCE 2 methodology.  A Project Board had been established, together with work package leaders.  Meetings took place on a regular basis to agree the project plan, the resources required, etc working within set budgets, and the Project Board reported to Senior Management Team.

The contract included key dates which the suppliers had to meet and Officers were quite confident that those would be met.

It could be reported back to Committee, but Ms Mitchell would be concerned if such reporting held up the process.  She would be happy to provide additional information to Members or to discuss the matter in greater detail on a one to one basis.

The Head of Scrutiny and Emergency Planning Services explained that it was not a key decision and therefore Members would not necessarily be aware of it.   He was not aware that the Council had a policy on shared services generally which may be of interest to the Committee.

The Head of Policy and Performance Services advised that a report on shared services had been submitted to the Executive on 12 June  and would be referred on to the Committee with the request that it arrange for policy development work to be conducted.

The Chairman stated that the Committee would await that report and respond as appropriate.

(c) In response to questions, Ms Mitchell confirmed that the City Council would go ahead regardless of whether Allerdale Borough Council and South Lakeland District Council came on board.

RESOLVED – That report PPP.26/06 be received and Officers take on board the concerns raised by Members as outlined above.

CROS.59/06
TASK AND FINISH GROUPS

Councillor Stevenson (Chairman) indicated that he may potentially have a conflict of interest in any future participation in this item.  He would consider his position and if necessary would not take part in future in the Willowholme Task and Finish Group.

He added that it was necessary to appoint Members of the Committee to serve on the Task and Finish Group for the 2006/07 municipal year and sought nominations thereof.

RESOLVED – (1) That Councillors Allison, Mrs Bradley and Mrs Styth be nominated to serve on the Willowholme Task and Finish Group for the 2006/07 municipal year.  

(2) That it be recorded that Councillor Stevenson would give consideration to his position and, if a conflict of interest arose, would take no further part in the Task and Finish Group.

CROS.60/06
JOINT SCRUTINY OF CUMBRIA LOCAL STRATEGIC PARTNERSHIP AND LOCAL AREA AGREEMENT
There was submitted reference from the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee (Minute OSM.016/06) asking this Committee to appoint one representative to serve on the Group being established to carry out joint scrutiny of the Cumbria Local Strategic Partnership and the Local Area Agreement.  The Group would involve representatives from the County Council and each of the District Councils in Cumbria.

RESOLVED – That Councillor Mrs Styth be nominated to serve on the group being established to carry out joint scrutiny of the Cumbria Local Strategic Partnership and the Local Area Agreement.

[The meeting ended at 11.30 am]

